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VIA EMAIL AND FIRST-CLASS MAIL 

 

The Honorable Loretta E. Lynch 

Attorney General of the United States 

U.S. Department of Justice 

950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, DC  20530-0001 

 

 Re:  Sokolow, et al. v. Palestine Liberation Organization, et al., 

                   U.S. District Court, Southern District of New York, No. 04-CV-397 (GBD) (RLE) 

 

Dear Attorney General Lynch: 

 

 We write on behalf of the Zionist Organization of America (ZOA), the oldest and one of 

the largest pro-Israel organizations in the U.S., which has played a leading role – both here and 

in Israel – in fighting for the rights of American victims of Palestinian Arab terrorism.  It was the 

ZOA that initiated the bill that became 2004’s Koby Mandell Act, creating a new office in the 

Department of Justice to capture all foreign nationals, including Palestinian Arabs, who have 

killed or harmed Americans overseas.   

 

We understand that the Department of Justice is presently considering whether to submit 

a Statement of Interest (pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 517) in the Sokolow case, referenced above, 

which was tried before a Manhattan federal jury last winter.  After a seven-week trial, the jury 

found the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) and the Palestinian Authority (PA) liable for 

planning and supporting six deadly terrorist shootings and bombings in Israel in the early 2000’s, 

which killed and severely injured dozens of innocent people, including numerous American 

citizens.  The jury awarded the plaintiffs $218.5 million in damages which, under the 

Antiterrorism Act, were automatically tripled to more than $655 million.  The victims have asked 

the presiding judge to enter a judgment consistent with the jury’s verdict.  Not surprisingly, the 

PLO and the PA are seeking to stay execution of the judgment; they claim that they are unable to 

pay the damages assessed against them, and they refuse to post any security while their appeal is 

pending. 

 

We were shocked and dismayed by media reports that the Department of Justice may be 

intervening in these court proceedings to side in some respect with the PLO and the PA.  

Reportedly, the Department may be asking the judge to consider the economic and national 

security impact that paying the damages could have on the PLO and the PA.     

 



The Honorable Loretta E. Lynch 

August 5, 2015 

Page 2 

 

We strongly urge the Justice Department not to take any position in the case that would in 

any way undermine the jury’s verdict and the right of the many American victims of terrorism 

and their families to be compensated – even though there is no amount of money that could ever 

truly compensate these individuals for their horrific losses, pain and suffering.  These American 

citizens waited 10 long years to have their claims heard by a fair and impartial jury.  After a 

seven-week trial, at which the PLO and the PA had full opportunity to present their evidence, the 

jury decided that these terrorist entities knowingly planned, funded and carried out the heinous 

attacks that led to the murder and devastating injuries of many American citizens, and that these 

victims and their families should be compensated for the damages they suffered.  In short, the 

legal system worked.   

 

In any civil action where damages are assessed against a defendant, the defendant cannot 

escape responsibility by claiming that the judgment would be hard or inconvenient to satisfy.  

That the PLO and the PA could even claim economic hardship is ludicrous – particularly since 

the plaintiffs have agreed to receive their due compensation in small monthly installments.  The 

PLO and the PA plainly have plenty of money to line the pockets of their top officials and to 

reward terrorism perpetrated against innocent Jews by paying convicted terrorists and the 

families of dead terrorists.  If our government expresses even a hint of interest in showing any 

leniency toward the PLO and the PA, then we would be sending exactly the wrong message to 

terrorists and sponsors of terrorism:  That we in any way show understanding of the alleged 

difficulties confronted by murderers of American citizens, instead of holding them fully 

accountable for their unlawful and criminal behavior. 

 

Last January, you made a commitment to the American people at the U.S. Senate 

confirmation hearing on your Attorney General nomination.  In your opening statement, you 

made it clear that “protecting the American people from terrorism must remain the primary 

mission of today’s Department of Justice.”  You committed yourself to “use every available tool 

to bringing terrorists to justice.”  And you pledged that in discharging your duties as Attorney 

General, you would “always” be “mindful of the need to protect not just American citizens but 

also American values.” 

 

Innocent American citizens, who were murdered without mercy and horrifically maimed 

and wounded as a result of the actions of the PLO and the PA, are counting on you, the Attorney 

General of the United States, to protect them.  American values include respect for our legal 

system, including our cherished right to trial by jury.  All of us are counting on you to protect 

these values.  We urge you to stand behind the pledge you made to the American people only a 

few months ago.  After years of struggle, American victims and their families finally secured 

justice against the PLO and the PA.  Please do not do anything that would in any way impair 

their rights and prevent the justice they are due from being served.   

 

That means siding with the victims of terrorism, not with the terrorists.  As the top law 

enforcement officer in the U.S., your place is with American victims, not with the criminals.  If 

the Department of Justice weighs in at all, it should state forcefully and unambiguously that the 

PLO and the PA must be required to pay the full amount of the damages assessed against them 
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by the jury.  Our government must demand that these terrorist entities pay the price for their 

horrific crimes.   

 

Respectfully, 

 

             
Morton A. Klein    Susan B. Tuchman, Esq. 

National President     Director, Center for Law and Justice 

 

 

 

 

 


